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Erin: Hello and welcome to the Your Village podcast, Parenting Beyond Discipline, the 
place to learn about ALL things parenting and get your questions answered. I’m your 
host, Erin Royer. 

Today I’ve got some more questions from listeners first about screaming/screeching 
from a toddler and the second about dealing with fussing and whining. The first 
question is from Ashley who wrote, 

"Dear Erin, I stumbled upon your podcast in recent months and feel as though I have 
found a hidden treasure in the world of parenting. I have listened to most of your 
episodes and intend on taking your classes as soon as I find that I’ll be able to manage 
the time! Perhaps in the meantime, you could lend me some insights to the following 
issue I have been having, and continue to have with my 3 year old son.  This is the 
issue of… screaming. …the screeching. Oh please for the love of all that is holy, help 
me help my 3 year old express his anger or frustration in appropriate ways. 

Some background.  
My son was a late talker. I personally believe that this caused the habit (of screaming), 
which has now become almost a knee-jerk reaction whenever something doesn’t go his 
way. I do not think it’s attention-seeking or manipulative- simply reactionary. He is 
angry- he gives a scream and stops. But it is loud.  

Correct me if I am wrong but, I could respond with the “You are very angry…but we 
don’t scream” and he will comply, even apologize but within the next moment, if 
something doesn’t go his way, cue a scream! Please Erin, please help me address this 
urgent issue. His little brother (13 months) is starting to become afraid to go around his 
big brother and I fear it will affect his relationship with his siblings, my patience and the 
patience of others who don’t understand why a child would burst out screetching like 
that anytime something doesn’t go his way.  

Thank you for all you do,  
Ashley" 

Hi Ashley, I think you are absolutely right that this habit has formed and is continuing 
because of the late talking. Right? it formed when he struggled to find words to 
express himself and became ingrained as a habit at that point. So it’s still what he’s 



reverting too when he gets frustrated, which happens a lot at this age. So you want to 
work to turn this habit around. 

So the response you are giving is very good but we need to go a step further. “you are 
very angry. But we don’t scream. That hurts my ears and scares your brother. What 
could you do instead?” He may or may not answer quickly that he could use his words. 
If he does, great, first step done! If not, you want to prompt him,. “You need to use 
your words to tell me what you like. What could you say?” Again he may or may not 
have some ideas. If not, you want to prompt him. He may or may not need to say, “im 
frustrated or angry.” this is something you and he can work on if or when he needs to 
share his feelings or if he just needs to say, “My cracker fell on the floor!” or if “Im 
frustrated because my cracker fell on the floor! Can I get another one please?”  So this 
is a big piece because it tells him and teaches what TO do rather than just what NOT 
to do. Kids need some real concrete instructions many times in order to change 
behaviors. Now this still probably won’t go away over night. I know it’s alarming when a 
child just screeches out or screams. But try to remember that this is habit and he just 
needs some help breaking it. You will want to coach him every time he does this on 
why it’s not a good idea and what he can do instead. Soon he will tell you exactly what 
he could say instead and this is a really good sign because it means he is learning the 
lesson. It’s getting in there. It means that the next step is for him to make this is go-to 
reaction rather than screaming. Soon he will start to do that if you coach him every 
single time. At some point he may say, “I’m so frustrated! or I’m so angry!” and that;s 
great! It’s the first step of him using his words rather than reacting. When he does you 
will give positive reinforcement. “You used your words to explain how you feel. That is 
being a good communicator!” Now can you tell me why you are frustrated? This way 
he’s heading to that next step of sharing feelings and what happened and what he 
needs. 

Since that question didn’t take too long, I’m going to start into our next question about 
dealing with another really stressful behavior for a lot of parents and that is whining. 

"Hi Erin, I love your podcast and have been listening for about a year now!   Great job 
with all the work that you do. 
  
I had a question about my 12 month old daughter Rose, well a couple actually.   She 
has been very fussy and whines A LOT lately, I mean A LOT – enough to drive me and 
my husband a lil crazy at times. Anyways she seems to cry anytime that either one of us 
has to put her down from holding her, when she has to get her diaper or clothes 
changed, and when she is sitting in the highchair after she is done eating her food. We 
have tried to ignore the behavior and that does seem to help her stop crying sooner 



but that doesn’t always work and sometimes that escalates the crying/behavior. It can 
get frustrating at times because when I am trying to get things done around the house 
she crawls over to my legs and grips onto me to pick her up. What should I do to 
minimize the crying and help stop the whining anytime I put her down?  
  
Also, when she is in the highchair and done eating she cries and is impatient to get 
down – however my husband and I usually haven’t had the chance to finish enjoying 
our meal yet and would like her to sit in her highchair at the table patiently while we 
finish our dinner. How can we accomplish this and is it realistic for a 12 month old to be 
able to sit patiently in her highchair while we eat? 
  
She goes to daycare full-time and does not behave this way there because her teachers 
always tell me that she is very independent and is her happy-self smiling and playing 
with toys.  
  
Any help to try and cut down the whining would be helpful! Thanks, Jessica" 

So I will answer Jessica’s question as soon as we return after a word from our sponsor 
Kind Bars. I do want to thank kind bars for being such a loyal sponsor of this podcast. 
They make it possible for me to answer all the great parenting questions that come in. 
So if you are already a fan of kind bars or you are wanting to try them out, I strongly 
encourage you to try out their offer to our listeners! 

Whining. There are two different ways to handle whining depending on the type of 
statement. So one is just a straight statement. “I hate this dress.” “or I hate this food.” 
or “my socks are uncomfortable.” or “i can’t get my shoes on.” The other is questions, 
“Can I have?” “why can’t I have x?” But inherent in a lot of these statements is an 
underlying question, “I hate this dress” “can I wear something else or “I can’t get my 
shoes on” is “can you help me get my shoes on! So when it comes to questions there 
is a specific way to go about it. It changes by age. I have two classes on the site one for 
5 and under and one for over 5. Because with younger kids we need to explain things 
more and give them a little more practice to remember. The older kids we can give 
them some instruction and expect them to remember better behavior much quicker. 
Jessica since you said your daughter is 12 months old, I’ll go through the steps for kids 
under 5. 

For kids 5 and under, you first want to get a handle on prevention. When kids are tired 
or hungry they tend to whine a lot more. They are running even lower than normal, in 
their ability to maintain their calm and share their needs appropriately. So setting up an 



appropriate daily schedule with snacks, meals, naps and bedtimes can go a long way in 
preventing whining. Then of course, stick to it, as closely as possible.  
    
For example my twins were still napping most days when big brother started 
kindergarten. Of course pickup time for big brother is right in the middle of nap, so I 
don’t bother putting them down before his pickup. Luckily for us, big brothers school 
was a little bit of a drive and so a lot of times, they would fall asleep and get a decent 
nap in the car.  So you may have to get creative. 

Planning is key when it comes to scheduling and saves a lot of headache. With that 
said, we all have days where we just get by. Get through those days. Then shake it off 
and start fresh. Keep working on planning and scheduling. Figure out what works for 
you and what doesn’t. Keep tweaking. It’s a great habit to get into and makes family 
life go much smoother. 

Lastly, positive reinforcement is your BEST friend! This means, when your child uses his 
or her nice voice to ask for something, give lots of encouragement!! “You asked nicely 
the very first time! That is so pleasant!” It is also very helpful  

Next Avoid the Whining Trap! What is that?! You ask. I definitely want to do that! 
Sometimes, when a baby first starts talking, parents are so excited that they, 
understandably reward the talking by giving encouragement, showing excitement or 
complying with the command. even if the baby is whining. They end up unknowingly 
enforcing it. 

When your child uses the whining tone,  You want to follow these steps.  First, have 
your child correct her voice.  
“I need you to use your nice voice please.” When you first start these steps, or if your 
child is 3 or under, you will need to give an example, “May I have a snack please?” 
Repeat the example up to 3 times helping your child work towards a more pleasant 
tone. More than 3 times will just get annoying and may cause more frustration. So go 
for progress, not perfection. 

My daughter needed a lot of coaching on this. I would give her an example and she 
would move towards a pleasant tone but still had a lot of whining. So I would repeat it, 
“try again! Like this,” “May I have a snack please?” each time she would get a little 
better. But I would have her keep trying. Sometimes it would take up to the 3 tries 
before she was able to remove most of the whining tone. 



Step 2, give positive feedback for correcting the voice, “Thank you for using your nice 
voice! That sounds so pleasant!” Then, respond to your child’s initial concern. If your 
child’s communication was in the form of a question, answer the question. The answer 
is irrelevant because you already gave feedback for correcting the voice. Do NOT feel 
obligated to give your child a cookie before dinner just because she asked nicely! 
Answer the question the way you feel is appropriate. If you answer no, Younger 
children may throw a tantrum. This is a separate issue. Do not give in to the tantrum by 
giving her what she wants. If this is a problem area, you can check out our workshop on 
handling tantrums on the website at YourVillageOnline.com under the Health and 
Development section. 

What can you expect? 

With kids 3 and over with consistent effort, 2-3 weeks should reap significant 
improvement. 

For kids under 3, it can take longer. Expect to need to go through these steps and 
continue giving an example each time. Remember to give positive feedback every time 
she uses her nice voice and you will see a noticeable decrease in whining within in 2 
weeks to 3 weeks. At this age, expect the whining will come and go for a while. 
  
I remember when I first started using these steps, my twins were around 2 1/2. I was 
starting to get frustrated because I felt like they weren’t working! I thought, “What am I 
going to do? I’m going to be teaching these steps to other parents and they just don’t 
work!” But then, within a day or two, we turned a corner. They started using their nice 
voices! It can feel like forever, but when I thought about it, it had really only been a 
little over 2 weeks. So just because you don’t notice a change right away, does not 
mean your child is not internalizing the lesson or that there has been no improvement.  

It just might not be enough for you to notice yet. So Keep at it! It will pay off! If it has 
been working and then you are noticing a relapse remember to  go back to 
encouraging your child when he uses a nice voice. Using the positive reinforcement for 
the pleasant voice, should keep the whining almost completely at bay for kids over 3 
and greatly minimize it for those under 3. Positive reinforcement really is an amazing 
tool. 

There are several related classes on the website at YourVillageOnline.com that you may 
be interested in learning more about, tantrums like I mentioned, Focus on the Positive 
covers Positive reinforcement. You’ll learn exactly how to use this, along with 2 others, 
for increasing good behaviors and therefore minimizing negative ones (including 
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whining). This is something you will want to use anytime your notice your child using a 
nice voice, especially if it’s the first time. “You used your nice the very first time you 
asked why we can’t go to the park today. That was so pleasant.” If you have an older 
child who is whining, you can watch the class Whining for kids 6 and older. Also the 
whining classes come with handouts with the steps but we will put these handouts up 
on our website for you to download. Go to YourVillageOnline.com/Podcast/
StopWhining to get your copy. 

If you have a parenting question you’d like answered, you can send an email to 
Podcast@YourVillageOnline.com.  

Thanks for listening and see you next time!
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